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APPROVED 7-13-15 

Regular Meeting of the Casco Township Planning Commission 

June 3, 2015 - 7:00 PM 

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:   Daniel Fleming, David Campbell, Dian Liepe, Lewis Adamson, Paul Macyauski and 
Judy Graff 

ABSENT:  None 

STAFF PRESENT:  Susan West, Recording Secretary 

 

1. Call to Order and review of agenda - Meeting was called to order at 6:59 pm.   Chairman 
Fleming opened the meeting with the following comment.  In the oath taken by each 
Commissioner, it states that we are to support the Constitution of the State of Michigan.  
Further, Chairman Fleming stated that it is always good for the Commissioners to review 
the oath taken and to remember that Townships are the foundation of a larger 
government.   
 
There were no changes to the Agenda. 

2.   Approval of Minutes of the May 6, 2015 - Motion by Graff, supported by Campbell, to approve 
the Minutes of the May 6, 2015 Regular Meeting as written.    All in favor, MSC.    

3.  Report from the Township Board Representative –   Judy Graff reported on the May, 2015 Board 
Meeting as follows: 

 A.  Regarding the Blue Star Trail, either Alan Overhiser or Bruce Brandon is looking into 
establishing an Allegan County Maintenance Authority Board to provide maintenance along the 
whole trail. 

 B.  Regarding SHARP, Alan Overhiser stated that the property is back on the tax role and 
no further information was given regarding progress. 

 C.  With Bruce Barker leaving the Planning Commission, Martin Super has expressed an 
interest in joining same. 

 D.  Casco Township is asking the Allegan County Drain Commission to check into the 
“Murdoch Drain” problem.  103rd can’t be repaved until the drain problem is fixed.  A map was 
provided at the meeting identifying the area that is being analyzed, which includes the area of 
109th and Blue Star Hwy. and East a bit; and along Blue Star Hwy. to 196.  Once the basic 
analysis has been completed, then all affected residents will be notified of a public hearing on 
same.  

 E.  Officer Kurt Katje informed the Board that the police car has been received and 
necessary equipment is being installed.  The car should be available for use in approximately 30 
days. 
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Macyauski asked if the dog issue has been resolved and Graff stated that it had. 

Macyauski stated that someone had dumped garbage on his property and that documents with 
an address on same had been turned over to Officer Katje, but that he has not heard the 
outcome.  Graff stated that Officer Katje has stated that he is committed to every inquiry and to 
giving updates to anyone having an issue. 

Liepe stated that earlier this week, a car was broken into at the Nature Preserve and that it was 
the State Police out of Wayland that handled the matter.  Graff stated that a person needing 
assistance should call Allegan County and could then request Officer Katje, but that Officer Katje 
works three 12 hour shifts so is therefore not always available.  Macyauski stated that the State, 
City and Township Officers all work together and that whoever is the closest may handle the 
matter. 

4. Report from the ZBA Representative:  Paul Macyauski reported the following: 

A.   There was one Variance granted last month to a resident in the AG District that wanted to 
add on to his pole barn. 

B.  Macyauski stated that part of the application for a variance includes the Standards and that 
they are not always completed.  Further, it takes conversation with the applicant to get all the 
necessary information needed to make a decision, but that the ZBA serves the community and 
that it is always good to take the time to walk the applicant through the application. 

C.  There will be one request heard next month, but information is not yet available for same.  

5. Report from Water/Sewer Representative -   Lewis Adamson reported as follows: 

A.  Mandatory hook-ups have been at a standstill.  When the attorney was asked about any 
progress, he stated that he had forgotten about the matter. 

Macyauski asked if the attorney represents the Authority as well as the Township and Adamson 
responded that he does.   Macyauski then asked if the attorney is under contract and Adamson 
answered that he is. 

B.  There were two connections last month.  The required 17 ½ connections will not be met this 
fiscal year. 

C.  There is approximately $127,000 less in the bank now than there was this time last year, but 
the bond payment will still be made. 

 Campbell asked if the overall picture looks good and Adamson stated that it does. 

D.  They have been assured that a new plant will not be built.  There is approximately $30 
million being spent on improvements/repairs to the plant.  Graff asked who will be paying for 
the improvements/repairs and Adamson stated that the City will be paying for most. 

6. Resolutions requiring Planning Commission action:  None 

7.  Old Business:  hydraulic fracturing (fracking) / Minimum dwelling unit size in AG district 

 A.   Regarding Fracking: 

 i. Chairman Fleming stated that, as a Planning Commission, we are limited in what 
action we can take.   
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 ii. Chairman Fleming asked Tom Tucker, of 726 Blue Star Hwy., South Haven, MI 49090, 
to address the Commission.   Mr. Tucker statements included the following: 

a.  Mr. Tucker first asked the Commissioners if they knew what fracking is.  All 
Commissioners stated that they do.  Then, Mr. Tucker asked the Commissioners 
if they have heard that fracking is bad for the water and air.  Graff stated that 
she had.  

b.  That Saugatuck attempted to stop fracking and was unsuccessful, but that 
maybe Casco Township could discourage fracking by enacting certain anti-
fracking ordinances, i.e.:  that trucks can’t be driven during certain hours, or 
water restriction ordinances.   

c.  That he believes that the health of human’s should be before profit.  Fracking is 
stimulating to the economy, but there are bad things that can come from it, i.e.:  
air and water contamination. 

d.   In Northern Michigan and in the Allegan Forest, land has been leased for 
fracking.  People are being pressured into leasing their property.  Slowly, 
fracking is coming closer to Casco Township. 

e.  In 2016, fracking may be on the ballot and the issue will be decided by vote.  
But, until then, Townships should try to stop fracking and this should be done 
sooner rather than later.   

f.  He has heard that some people have been able to light their water on fire 
because of fracking.  Don Kuick, of 827 Blue Star Hwy., South Haven, MI 49090 
stated that this has been proven to be fraud.  Mr. Kuick further stated that it is 
illegal to frack on federal land.  

g.  He has read that there have been twice as many earthquakes in areas where 
fracking is being done compared to where there is no fracking. 

 

iii.   Chairman Fleming asked Mr. Tucker for any written or contact information he had 
regarding this matter.  Mr. Tucker provided three articles/brochures and same are attached 
hereto as Attachments 1, 2 and 3. 

iv. Campbell asked Mr. Kuick for his opinion on fracking.  Mr. Kuick answered that he is 
in favor of fracking and that it creates a lot of jobs. 

v.  Campbell stated that he heard this subject being discussed on a public radio show 
and they were saying what communities can do regarding this matter and that there are a lot of 
side issues to fracking, i.e.:  the storage of the waste water.  Campbell then stated that if 
someone has a strong opinion on fracking, they should let their government know. 

vi. Graff stated that the State of Michigan’s Legislature passed a law stating that the 
State will govern this matter and that she personally disagrees with this law.  Graff further 
stated that the Planning Commission works for the health, welfare and safety of its residents so 
they have the responsibility to listen when concerns are expressed.  Graff stated that personally, 
she is against fracking and believes that our water needs to be protected at all costs.  Macyauski 
agreed and further stated that he wants to be more educated regarding this matter prior to 
same being on the ballot in 2016. 

vii. Dan Cooper, of 7023 107th, South Haven, MI 49090 asked what percentage of the 
residents would need to state their concern for the Township to act on this matter.  Macyauski 
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stated that he is not sure if the Township can act.  Mr. Cooper stated that he believes the 
Township should investigate what action they can take. 

viii.   Graff stated that someone in Lee Township could be fracking underground in Casco 
Township. 

ix. Graff stated that she personally believes that it would be hard for a small township 
like Casco to fight the State of Michigan on this matter.  Graff then stated that many years ago, 
the Township spent much time and money to fight sand mining and lost.   

x. Graff stated that an Ordinance can’t be enacted that is prejudicial against a group of 
people.  Ordinances have to be fair to all.  You can’t enact an Ordinance for the purpose of 
discouraging fracking.  However, safety Ordinances can be enacted. 

xi.  Mr. Tucker stated that property values go down where fracking is nearby. 

xii. Campbell stated that it was basically one individual who put together all the 
information regarding windmills that made a difference; so one individual can educate the 
Board and make a difference.  Mr. Tucker asked what happened in that case and Graff answered 
that the Ordinance was updated to include safety requirements. 

xiii. Mr. Tucker stated that he will forward additional information to the Planning 
Commission. 

xiv. Graff stated that concerned citizens should address the Township Board.  Mr. Tucker 
stated that the Board advised him to address the Planning Commission. 

xv. Mr. Tucker thanked the Commission for their time. 

 B.  Regarding Minimum Dwelling Unit Size in AG District: 

  i. Liepe asked if anything has been received from Ellingsen regarding this matter.  
Chairman Fleming stated that there has not and that Graff suggested that the Commissioners discuss 
this matter further so that it is clear what to ask Ellingsen for. 

  ii. Macyauski asked what the legal ramifications would be to eliminating the minimum 
dwelling size in the AG District.   Graff stated that she believes that it would not be a legal issue. 

  iii. Graff stated that she had told Chairman Fleming that it was her personal opinion that 
the Planning Commission should have a good idea what they want to do and then let Ellingsen react to 
same. 

  iv. Campbell stated that he has seen no compelling evidence for the need of eliminating 
the 1,000 sq. ft. minimum building size requirement and that there may be 20 – 30 people that would be 
interested in building a small home and that a global change should not be made. 

  v. Liepe stated that she believes that a person should be able to do what they want with 
their property and if someone wants to build a small home, they should be able to do so.  Liepe further 
stated that there are places where there are already homes under the 1,000 sq. ft. minimum 
requirement.   Campbell stated that he does not believe an individual should be allowed to do whatever 
they want with their property and that this is why we have zoning.   Campbell further stated that the 
existing homes that are under the 1,000 sq. ft.  minimum requirement were built a long time ago.  Liepe 
stated that she did not mean that she would like to throw out all zoning. 
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  vi. Macyauski asked if it is certain that there would not be a legal issue in eliminating the 
1,000 sq. ft. minimum requirement.  Graff assured him that there is not.  Macyauski then stated that the 
issue then becomes need.  When an issue is re-occurring in nature, then the Planning Commission 
should take action, but that he has not seen this issue come before the ZBA. 

  vii. Chairman Fleming asked, from a health and safety point, why we have the 1,000 sq. 
ft. minimum building requirement.    Macyauski stated that he wasn’t sure, but if there isn’t a health and 
safety reason for the requirement, then why should it be changed in only the AG District. 

  viii. Macyauski stated that there are lots in the Township that are so small that if a 
person wanted to build on same, they couldn’t make the setback requirements, etc.  and that these are 
the lots where there is a need. 

  ix. Graff stated that Chairman Fleming’s son is an example of there being a need, i.e.:  a 
young man that can’t afford to build a large home.  Graff then asked why the Township should require a 
young man, just starting out, to build a home larger than he wants. 

  x. Macyauski stated that 4 Commissioners have now expressed that they believe there is 
a need for allowing small homes and accordingly, the requirements should now be discussed.  Graff 
stated that she believes the Commissioners all need to come to a conclusion before anything is asked of 
Ellingsen. 

  xi. Campbell stated that he does not believe there is enough of a need.   Campbell 
further stated that it is the health requirements that make the small lots unbuildable, i.e.:  distance 
between well and septic. 

  xii.   Campbell stated that there has been zoning for over 20 years and that he has never 
heard of anyone requesting to build a small home.   Graff agreed, but stated that this is 2015 and we 
need to consider where we are headed.  Small homes are a safety, welfare and health issue.  If young 
people can’t afford to build in Casco, they will leave and it is better for everyone for young people to 
stay.   Graff further stated that our seniors are another issue. 

  xiii. Campbell stated that the bottom line is the Master Plan and that the Master Plan is 
driven by the heritage families.   Further, Campbell stated that Casco Township has two communities 
and that he doesn’t believe the 1,000 sq. ft. minimum building size requirement should be thrown away 
for only 20 – 30 people.   If there is a need for small homes, let’s find an area where they can be allowed.  
Campbell then stated that maybe the Master Plan needs to be revised. 

  xiv. Liepe stated that when she was a single woman, she had to live illegally in a trailer 
(because it was a second home on a lot and she was not related to the property owner) because she 
couldn’t afford a larger home and that she does not believe this was fair.   

  xv.  Macyauski stated that he worries than if the minimum building size requirement is 
removed, very small homes could be placed every 250’ East of Blue Star Hwy. and could be used as 
rentals.    Macyauski then stated that if this were to happen, it would change the character of the 
community.  Liepe stated that she does not see this happening and Macyauski responded that they are 
already being built in Hudsonville, MI. 

  xvi. Campbell stated that not all people in the AG District are on board with allowing 
small homes and that they expressed their concerns at the Special Joint Meeting.   Chairman Fleming 
stated that there were also people in favor of allowing small homes. 
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  xvii. Liepe stated that if someone wants to build a small home, they can ask for a 
Variance.  Liepe then asked Macyauski how many people would need to appear before the ZBA asking to 
build a small home before he thinks the Planning Commission should act.    Macyauski stated that if 
someone would appear before the ZBA asking to build a small home, they would go through all the 
required standards.   If all the standards were met, then the variance could be granted.  If, after many 
variances were granted, then the Planning Commission should act. 

  xviii.   Liepe asked Chairman Fleming if he thought his son would consider appearing 
before the ZBA asking to build a small home.  Chairman Fleming answered that he did not know. 

  xix. Chairman Fleming stated that he believes the Planning Commission should be able 
to defend and/or explain the need for every Ordinance. 

  xx. Macyauski stated that we should get an inventory of all lots under 60’ and help them 
first.  Campbell stated that small lot owners before the Ordinance was enacted were grandfathered in.  
But persons who purchase a small lot after the Ordinance was enacted should not be allowed to build.  
Graff stated that the Health Department will not allow building on these small lots. 

  xxi. Graff asked Macyauski if he thought a variance would be granted to an individual to 
build a small home.  Macyauski answered hypothetically, that if the required standards were met, yes. 

  xxii. Chairman Fleming asked for public comment on this matter and received the 
following: 

a.  Daniel Cooper stated that he doesn’t believe there should be a minimum size 
requirement and that this requirement impedes on growth because some can’t 
afford a big home.  Mr. Cooper then stated that we don’t know if there is a need 
because people don’t approach the Planning Commission and that they just live 
with the fact.  Therefore, there may be more of a desire for small homes than we 
think. 

b. Jeff Leach, of 6454 111th Ave., South Haven, MI 49090, stated that he believes that 
whatever size home someone wants to build is ok, but that a bunch of small rentals 
could be a problem.  Mr. Leach then asked why the issue of cost can’t be an issue to 
use when asking the ZBA for a variance.  Macyauski answered that it is the way it is 
worded in the Ordinance  Book and that maybe the wording should be changed.   

xxiii.  Liepe asked what was the need in having the 25’ setback Ordinance.  Macyauski 
answered that it is a health and safety issue, i.e.:  being able to get a parked car off the road. 

xxiv. Chairman Fleming asked why do we need a 1,000 sq. ft. minimum building size 
requirement if it is not a health and safety issue. 

xxv. Adamson stated that he believes that the Ordinance should not be changed for a 
few individuals.    

xxvi. Fleming asked if the Ordinance was originally changed to the 1,000 sq. ft. minimum 
requirement to prohibit trailers.  Macyauski stated that it was.  Chairman Fleming then stated 
that it was not a health and safety issue.  Macyauski responded that in his personal opinion, it 
was not. 

xxvii. Campbell stated that there shouldn’t be a blanket change of eliminating the 1,000 
sq. ft. minimum requirement and that possibly a district could be made where small homes 
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could be allowed. Liepe stated that she did not believe this would be a good answer because an 
individual may not want to build his small home in that area. 

xxviii. Campbell stated that anyone wanting to build a small home could appear before 
the ZBA.  Liepe responded by stating that many people get turned off by having to appear 
before the ZBA.  Graff agreed.  Liepe stated that we will never know how many people who 
wanted to build a small home did not proceed to the ZBA because of intimidation.   

xxix. Macyauski stated that the ZBA helps the process by walking through the 
application and talking with the applicants to determine if the standards are met.   Liepe stated 
that she believes people are still intimidated. 

Graff stated that based on the fact that this topic has been discussed plenty and the fact that 
the Planning Commission is not prepared to make a decision on this matter in the foreseeable future, 
she was making a Motion that this matter be closed.  Macyauski 2nd the Motion, stating that the 
Planning Commission should wait and see if there ever becomes a need.   Liepe stated that she agrees 
that this matter has had much discussion, but that this is the first time the matter of eliminating the 
1,000 sq. ft. minimum building size requirement in the AG District has been discussed.  Liepe then stated 
that she believes the Planning Commission needs to do more investigation as to why we have this 
requirement in the first place.  With 4 Commissioners voting in favor, and 2 Commissioners voting 
against, the Motion carries and this topic has been closed. 

Campbell stated that the Township needs to look at ways to communicate the process of 
obtaining variances to the residents so they are not so intimidated.   Mr. Cooper stated that he believes 
it will always be intimidating to appear before a Board and ask for permission to do something.  Mr. 
Leach added that there is also the cost of appearing before the ZBA to consider.  Adamson stated that 
an individual should first ask questions of Ellingsen before appearing before the ZBA so they are better 
prepared.  Mr. Cooper stated that people honestly believe that going before the ZBA is a waste of time.  
Adamson responded by stating that this idea will not change unless people are willing to talk with 
Ellingsen. 

C.  Graff stated that after the last meeting, Chairman Fleming and she discussed the question of 
when do we go to an attorney regarding a matter.  Since that time, Graff discussed this question with 
Ellingsen and was told that if it is a zoning ordinance change issue, the attorney should be contacted 
after the proposed wording has been finalized and is ready for the Township Board.  If it is a site plan 
review issue, the Chairman may decide when to contact the attorney. 

8.   New Business:  comments and suggestions for future meetings. 

 A.  Campbell asked if the other Commissioners had received the draft of Minutes from the May, 
2015 meeting and when will the Agenda for future meetings be available.  Chairman Fleming asked the 
Commissioners when they would like to receive the Agenda and Graff answered that she would like to 
see the Agenda one week prior to the meeting.  Macyauski asked if Sue West, the Recording Secretary, 
could e-mail the draft of Minutes to all Commissioners rather than having the Chairman forward them 
to the Commissioners.  Fleming stated that this would be a good idea. 

B.  Campbell stated that it has been a year since the Planning Commission has made changes 
that would streamline and make Ellingsen’s work easier and that he would like a report from Ellingsen 
reflecting how the changes have made an impact, if any.  Graff stated that she agrees that the Planning 
Commission needs feedback.   Chairman Fleming stated that he would ask Ellingsen for this information. 
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C.  Graff stated that she would like to see time limits stated on future Agendas for the different 
topics to ensure that the meetings are finished by 9 pm. 

9. Public Comment:  None.  Graff thanked the pubic for attending this meeting. 

 

Motion to adjourn by Graff, 2nd by Macyauski.   All in favor, MSC.  Meeting adjourned at 9:11 pm 

 

Minutes prepared by Susan West, Recording Secretary 

 

Next Meeting:  Annual Township Meeting on June 22, 2015 at 7 pm 

                            Regular Meeting on July 13, 2015 at 7 pm 

 

Attachment 1:  Brochure entitled “Say No to Fracking” 

Attachment 2:  Article from FLOW (For Love of Water) 

Attachment 3:  Brochure entitled “Let’s Ban Fracking Michigan” 
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